TOWN OF WINDHAM

TOWN BOARD MEETING




DECEMBER 27, 2018
371 State Route 296, Hensonville, NY
Present: Supervisor: Robert J. Pelham

   Councilmen: Wayne Van Valin, Donald Murray & Stephen Walker

   Town Clerk: Bonnie Poehmel
Also Present: Highway Superintendent Gary Thorington, Police Chief Tor Tryland, Water Superintendent Kyle Schwarz, Delaware Engineering John Brust, Gail Nicholsen, Janine Soule, Windham Hose Co. Fire Chief Gary Cook and Mike Ryan Mountain Eagle
Absent: Councilman Ian Peters, Town Attorney Larry Gardner & Ambulance Administrator Davia Montie
The Supervisor called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m. and Councilman Walker opened with the Pledge of Allegiance.
THE MINUTES OF THE DECEMBER 13, 2018 TOWN BOARD MEETING were approved as typed on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Walker, with 4 in favor, one absent.

1.DELAWARE ENGINEERING: John Brust was present.  The Comprehensive Plan and the GEIS for the Town of Windham needs to be updated.  John is looking into grant funding to help pay for this.  Right now, there is nothing available.  Centre Property Councilman Van Valin has the payment information along with Fred Grober, they have gone through to approve a 2nd payment of $38,218.50.  A new single-family home at 64 Indian Heights Road, has been allowed on a temporary basis to hook into the town sewer system.  John has spoken to Dominick Caropreso who has issued a 60-day Temporary Certificate of Occupancy.  SEQR is going to have to be done due to this being a sewer line extension. That will be paid by the applicant and Kaaterskill Associates will submit the paperwork. The sewer contract for this property was not signed; however, it is not correct as it is missing the provision for a dedicated line to the Town once the line is installed. This will have to be written in the contract and signed.  John and Councilman Murray met for a field trip to see a few Ambulance facilities, two in the Town of Guilderland.  Ambulance Administrator Davia Montie would like to meet after the new-year as she would like to visit Greenport and the Town of Durham facilities.
2.APPLICATION FOR ADDITIONAL EDU’s: Joseph Baglio, 395 State Route 296, Hensonville, Tax Map #96.14-1-24, is within the Town Sewer District and request 2 additional EDU’s for a residential type of service in a Multiple Unit Dwelling.  A motion to approve was made by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Van Valin, with 4 in favor, one absent.
3.REQUEST PERMISSION FOR USE OF CD LANE PARK: Memorial Celebration May 18, 2019 for Frank Schellhorn.  A motion to approve was made by Councilman Walker, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with 4 in favor, one absent.
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4.GREENE COUNTY EMERGENCY MEDICAL SYSTEMS Contract for Paramedic Coverage 2019 between the Town of Windham and Greene County Emergency Medical Systems for paramedic coverage. The fee for Municipality for 2019 is $5,956.00.  Agreement shall commence on January 1, 2019 till 11:59 pm on December 31, 2019.  A motion to approve contract and Supervisor to sign was made by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Van Valin, with 4 in favor, one absent.

5.TOWN JUSTICE REPORT FOR NOVEMBER 2018: Justice Stevens $2,035.00 was noted by the Board.
6.TOWN BOARD RESOLUTION #46 OF 2018: the following resolution was proposed to transfer funds to balance the Sewer District Accounts. A motion to approve was made by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Van Valin, with 4 in favor, one absent.  GENERAL FUND RESOUTION #26 OF 2018: the following resolution was proposed to transfer funds to balance the General Fund Accounts. A motion to approve was made by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Walker, with 4 in favor, one absent.  
7.HIGHWAY REPORT: Highway Superintendent Gary Thorington was present. Dominick Caropreso has requested signage for “Building Permit Required” signs with specific locations.  Originally, he thought 4 signs would be enough but had to purchase 6 signs (has two signs bought years ago are currently in poor condition).  Six signs have been purchased with posts for a total of $858.58.  With help from Greene County Highway through shared services they have a post pounder to help install these signs.  All the locations have been set and the Dig Safe tickets have been issued and approved.  Turnkey Control Solutions have been notified that they will be servicing our three new generators.  Gary has voiced his concern the last few months concerning the machinery line item in the budget.  He is going to be fine with making it through to the end of the fiscal year without hardship.  He would like to credit to this new sand/salt program that he has started.  The last few times the highway did not have to go out as often, as there was still salt residue on the roadways and was melting on its own.  The new sand/salt program he is in, he hopes he will be able to budget better for next year in making the sand/salt mix hotter, it will be more beneficial.
8.AMBULANCE REPORT: Ambulance Administrator Davia Montie was absent.  The following report was provided to the Board for the meeting:  Total calls for the year will be around 425. The Supervisor stated, “That last week Hunter lost an ambulance, they got a loaner. And then they lost another ambulance. We will be helping Hunter and Ashland will be helping Windham.” We are running 2 ALS crews on weekends and vacation weeks throughout the winter. Jeff Loucks and Ryan Hejnal installed a trap and vent for the washing machine last week, that seems to have fixed the smell. They also cleaned/repaired and replaced part of the dryer vent as the lint was going into the wall space instead of into the vent. The fluorescent lights in the back bedroom were falling down from the ceiling, those were taken down today and Jeff has replaced with a new fixture. Fortunately, people having been stepping up to help cover Jim Brabazon's shifts, hopefully he will be back to work soon. A Letter of Resignation was received by Vangie Van Auken effective immediately.  A motion to approve was made by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Walker, with 4 in favor, one absent.  New Hire Application for Employment was received from Daniel R. Lendin.  He is applying for the Windham Ambulance EMT.  A motion to approve to hire Daniel based on that he will have to take the required drug test was made by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Walker, with 4 in favor, one absent.
9.POLICE REPORT: Police Chief Tor Tryland was present.  Town of Durham Police Dept. is doing an in-service training next year and they have invited Windham Police Dept. to participate in training with them, with no charge to Windham.  It will only cost to send the officers not the training.
10.COMMITTEE REPORTS: Councilman Walker spoke with Justice McCarthy concerning the letter she wrote about the restricted space in the court room.  Councilman Murray plans on re-doing a drawing floor plan layout of the entire town hall building.  Being the court room is used two days a month in the late afternoon; Councilman Murray is looking to possible split the court room space in half. Half of the court room space will be for the police office to use and the other half of the room for the court office space.  He then would combine the court room with 
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the meeting room and use it as one multi-use room. The Town of Ashland has a similar room. The court has about $3,000 in an account to start this work.  Councilman Murray will provide a draft plan at the next town board meeting.  Two guys had volunteered to hang the Christmas tree lights at the Centre Property. They missed a spot on the tree with the lights; they did the best they could as the lift truck only allowed them to go so far.  Their labor will be free, but Councilman Murray asked them to send the Town a bill for the lift truck.  Councilman Murray has asked the Windham Chamber of Commerce President to send a Thank you note to the volunteers.  The pine tree will have to be discussed as the root patterns are going under the new sidewalk, under the road where all our mains are and it is choking out the maple tree, maybe in the spring we can do something.  Councilman Murray would also like in the spring to take care of all the dead trees that are near the town hall building and the fire hydrant has to be moved to widen the driveway.  Councilman Murray has been working with the Highway Superintendent on his budget as the last 5-15 years the Town of Windham has been growing. He needs his budget to be able to support the proper manpower and the machinery he needs to keep the maintenance going. Councilman Van Valin has spoken to Cornerstone who is doing the project at the Centre Property.  They have cleaned it up to make the front look more presentable for our holiday/winter season.  He has also received a 2nd request for payment from Cornerstone. Councilman Van Valin and Fred Grober have reviewed the request and Fred Grober is recommending a payment of $38,000.00 can be approved for.  Councilman Murray has a policy written up on the use of the Centre Property for the Board to review and approve. This will go in the application for permission to use the Centre Property. The construction comment is there for now; once construction is complete the comment will be removed.  The Board approves this policy.
COMMENTS FROM THE PUBLIC: Windham Hose Co. Fire Chief Gary Cook would like to thank Highway Superintendent Gary Thorington for his excellent response and help on Christmas Eve at 69 Siam Road as there was a fire activation call.  Gary was there to sand/salt the road for the fire dept. making it safe for all. He would like to Thank Gary on behalf of the Windham Fire Company and the Town of Windham for their resources.  Fire Chief Cook has a question he is noticing around the district the missing fire numbers that are required to be on the houses.  The Town of Windham does issue and purchases the number plates and the owners should have the number plate visible on their property.  Supervisor Pelham suggested that a letter can be written to each homeowner and if their number is missing, they would have to notify the town for a new number plate to be ordered. Councilman Murray asked if the fire company could provide a list of houses with missing numbers.  Highway Superintendent Gary Thorington has been working on that list; he has a master list started with homes that do not have their fire number plates visible. 
ACCOUNT BALANCES AND BUDGET COMPARISIONS December 27, 2018 files were made available for the Board to review.
GENERAL FUND WARRANT #24-G contained vouchers #952-989, totaling $21,004.90 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Van Valin, with 4 in favor, one absent.

HIGHWAY FUND WARRANT #24 contained vouchers #248-253, totaling $2,435.44 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman              Walker, with 4 in favor, one absent.
SEWER DISTRICT FUND WARRANT #24 contained vouchers #344-355, totaling $47,227.49 was audited and approved on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Van Valin, with 4 in favor, one absent.

GENERAL FUND PAYROLL WARRANT #26-P for General contained 6 claims, totaling $6,352.65 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Walker, with 4 in favor, one absent.  Ambulance payroll contained 21 claims; totaling $13,855.24 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Walker, with 4 in favor, one absent. Police payroll contained 3 claims; 
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totaling $2,702.54 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Walker, with 4 in favor, one absent.

HIGHWAY PAYROLL WARRANT #26-P contained 6 claims, totaling $10,969.14 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Van Valin, with 4 in favor, one absent.

SEWER DISTRICT FUND PAYROLL WARRANT #26-P contained 1 claim, totaling $73.15 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Walker, with 4 in favor, one absent.

The meeting adjourned at 7:36 p.m. on a motion by Councilman Walker, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with 4 in favor, one absent.
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